BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

February 1, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, February 1, 2005, 6:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman




David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Christopher R. Lombard

Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Acting Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Moment of Silence – The Board observed a moment of silence in honor of Nicole Garofalo’s recent passing.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Sylvia announced that Governor Romney recently released his budget proposals for Fiscal Year 2006.  Officially referred to as “House 1”, the Governor’s proposed budget includes state aid figures for the ensuing fiscal year, beginning July 1, 2005.  

He explained that for Plymouth, House 1 represents a net $276,390 increase for Fiscal Year 2006 (including revenue and assessments).  Below is a summary of the major state aid areas and how Plymouth fared.

CHAPTER 70 – (School Aid)

FY 06:
$16,321,643
- $0.00 increase

CHARTER SCHOOL REIMBURSEMENT

FY 06:
$351,382 - $88,960 decrease

LOTTERY 

FY 06:
$3,856,040 - $576,457 increase

STATE OWNED LAND

FY 06:
$506,381 - $86,879 increase

Mr. Sylvia also noted that it was important to keep in mind that with the proposed increases (and in some cases decreases) in local aid proposed in House 1, there were also increased assessments.  The largest assessment increase was charter school sending tuition, which increases in House 1 by $236,972.

Mr. Sylvia explained that attached with this report were the local aid estimates and assessments worksheets produced by the Department of Revenue, which compared House 1 to the FY 05 Cherry Sheet estimates for Plymouth.  As additional information is provided by DOR and as the General Court begins their work on the FY 06 budget, Mr. Sylvia said he would update the Board on the progress. 

 LICENSES

One All Alcohol Liquor License

Zion Lutheran Church, 386 Court Street is requesting a one-day all alcohol liquor license for February 5, 2005 from 7:00 p.m. until Midnight for a birthday party to be held at the Loring Center.

Liquor liability is in place, professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol and they are a non-profit agency. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above one-day all alcohol liquor license and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

Habilitation Assistance

Elizabeth Pacheco


Linda Day

227 Standish Ave


2 Sawyer

James Devoe



Jacqueline R. Josephson

44 Ralph Street



68 Sandwich Street

Peter Norkus



Meredith Eddy

7 McClelland Road


31 Forest Ave

Halifax






Francis Heath

Gerald Monarch



61 R Camelot Drive

55 Pinhurst Drive

Francis DeLappe


Frank D’amario

51 Hidden Village Road


12 State Road

West Falmouth

Edward Carr



Robert Malin

14 Main Street



267 Main Street






East Sandwich

Gerry McGinty

P.O. Box 6141

Reginald Davis

71 Cape Cod Avenue

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the background check and/or the driving records.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

Central Transportation

Herbert Tavares

54 Prospect Rd.

Plympton

Background check and driving record show no basis for denial. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 approved.

NSTAR 04-26  One petition covering the installation of one new pole on Jordan Street.  This is necessary to extend primary overhead service to a riser pole on Rollingwood Lane, which will service a new development Bramhall Estates.     

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above petition and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 approved.

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Sylvia if he could summarize where we were with NSTAR and the fact of not leaving poles up after their work was done.  Mr. Sylvia said that he has met with NSTAR and has rescheduled meeting with Verizon and Adelphia next to discuss issues of a single contact, quarterly meetings, bolstering staff levels etc. 

One Day Wine and Malt (Liquor)

Plymouth Philharmonic Orchestra, 16 Court Street is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for February 5, 2005 from 7:00 p.m. until 10:00 p.m. for a classical music concert to be held at Memorial Hall.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Gift – The Board accepted a check, as a gift, in the amount of $140.00 for the review and proposed utility easement to Verizon and NSTAR for 490 Long Pond Road.

Minutes – The minutes of January 18, 2005 were approved on a motion from Selectmen Malaguti and a second from Selectman Schena.  Voted 5-0 approved.

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Clarice Nagel, Plymouth Student, explained that she was here to represent the Plymouth South Middle School students who take a foreign language.  She explained that she didn’t want French to be eliminated from her school curriculum because of the budget cuts.  

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

The Board interviewed Peggy Briggs, a candidate interested in serving on the Community Preservation Committee.  Ms. Briggs explained that she expects to live in Plymouth for rest of life and she felt that this committee was an important one.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to appoint Ms. Briggs to the Committee and Selectman Schena seconded.   Voted 5-0 approved.

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 3: To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of MGL Chapter 44, Section 53E ½, regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewals as the case may be of revolving funds.

Bruce Miller, Finance Director, explained that this article reauthorizes our Town’s revolving funds as well as creating a new revolving fund for the Council on Aging.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 4: To see what action the Town will take pursuant to Article 1, Section 4 of the Town By‑Laws regarding the formation, reformation, organization, continuation or discharge of existing committees created by vote of Town Meeting.

Mr. Sylvia explained that this article is required for committee continuation.  He indicated that the recommendation was for the 1749 courthouse committee to continue for review in 2008. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti voted to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 14: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds, to the Stabilization Fund, as authorized by the provisions of G.L. c.40, §5B as amended, or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Miller explained that he was recommending that $1,532,161 of Free Cash to be transferred into the Stabilization Fund and $1,157,969 of Exempt Debt Roll-off (EDRO) be appropriated into the Stabilization Fund. 

Selectman Schena asked how much money we were using for capital projects.   Mr. Miller responded 1 million for FY06.  Selectman Schena thought that the debt stabilization was over funded and thought that capital projects should be increased.   Mr. Miller explained that we were basically level funding this from last year.  Mr. Miller said it currently has over 8 million dollars in it. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti voted to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 recommended.

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

ARTICLE 15: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds, to the Special Reserve Fund, as authorized by the provisions of Chapter 211 of the Acts of 1998, or take any other action relative thereto.

Selectman Lombard asked the Board if this article could be rescheduled to next week in case they vote to give the schools more money.

ARTICLE 17: To see if the Town will vote to transfer a sum of money from available funds to fund a contract to assist the School Department in recovering Medicaid reimbursements, or take any other actions relative thereto.

SCHOOL COMMITTEE/BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Miller explained that Superintendent Haskell was asking for the appropriation of $139,127 to continue support of the Medicaid reimbursement program.  He explained that the program needed this money in order to recuperate approximately $1,000,000.00 in reimbursements. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 17A: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds, a sum of money to fund the transportation costs of out of district Agricultural Vocational students, or any action relative thereto.

SCHOOL COMMITTEE/BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Miller explained that the school is looking for new dollars for the transportation costs of out of district Agricultural Vocational students, which was a new State requirement.  Mr. Miller explained that the School Committee was recommending that first year funds come from state aid.  Chairman Tavares reiterated the fact that this is a State Mandate. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 5-0 recommended.

ARTICLE 21: To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw to include provisions requiring affordable housing in certain developments by creating a new Section, Article VII § 205-71. Inclusionary Housing and amend Article VI § 205-40. Rural Residential, § 205-41. Large Lot Residential (R-40), § 205-42. Medium Lot Residential (R-25), § 205-43. Small Lot Residential (R-20SL), § 205-44. Mixed Density Residential (R-20MD), § 205-45. Multifamily Residential (R-20MF), § 205-46. Waterfront (WF), § 205-53. Light Industrial/Waterfront (LI/WF) and § 205-54 Downtown/Harbor District (DH) to vary dwelling unit types, and area and dimensional standards for residential development as well as associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any other action relative thereto.

Mr. Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning and Development, said Article 21 changes the Zoning Bylaw to make it mandatory to include a certain number of units for affordable housing in certain developments.  

Mr. Randy Parker, Town Meeting member from Precinct 7, explained that several developers are willingly providing affordable units in their developments and therefore we should not make it mandatory if they are already cooperating.  He suggested that we pursue this on a discretionary basis for one year first before we commit to it.

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

Ms. Bobby Clark, League of Women Voters, explained that league supports a mandatory inclusionary zoning policy.  She explained that 9 towns in the state have been successful implementing this policy.

Mr. Roger Goguen, Chairman of the Affordable Housing Committee, explained that the committee supports this.  He said that Plymouth has less affordable housing today than in 1997 and there he thinks it needs to be mandatory. 

Selectman Quintal stated his support because we needed something since we are way under the 10% affordable housing required by the State.

Selectman Schena asked if this would affect the Pinehills.  Mr. Hartmann explained that this was only for new developments.

Selectman Lombard didn’t understand why we must mandate this and Mr. Hartmann responded that although some developers are choosing to create affordable housing, others are not. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 4-1 recommended. Selectman Lombard voted in opposition.

Articles 22, 24 and 33 were postponed until next week.

SPECIAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 4: To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the construction and/or repair and/or purchase and/or lease of buildings or equipment and/or for feasibility and other types of studies as follows:

A. Harbormaster – Computers

B. Fire Department – Assessment Study

or take any other action relative thereto.

Article 4B - Mr. Sylvia explained that this article would come as no surprise to the Board, as it had been discussed before under Article 19 of the Annual Town Meeting Warrant.   He explained that the purpose is to do a complete review of the fire service to look at how the complement is deployed and to compare it to other fire departments.  Mr. Sylvia said he supported the fire assessment as a proponent to strategic planning. Mr. Sylvia explained that it was placed as a petition article on the Annual, but he wanted the Selectmen to place it on the Special so we could pursue it in this fiscal year, as this is important for the town. 

Captain Michael Young, firefighter, explained that this warrant article was not meant to be adversarial.  He explained that it was meant to serve as a toolbox so that we could set a plan and pursue goals and objectives, to prevent further decline in services and maybe find other funding sources.  He explained that the Fire Department budget as a whole has not been able to grown as the town has. 

Selectman Schena asked if this would be a Selectmen’s article and Mr. Sylvia responded in the affirmative.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

POLAR PLUNGE

Ms. Catherine McKenna spoke to the Selectmen on behalf of the Polar Plunge Committee.  This year’s plunge will take place on March 5th at 1 p.m.  Ms. McKenna mentioned that we raised 75K last year and that Chairman Tavares raised over $4,000 last year.  Ms. McKenna explained that his name would be on a plaque at the Cancer Center.  She invited the Board to attend.                                                                              

PUBLIC HEARING – RIPTIDES LLC D/B/A RIPTIDES BAR AND GRILL

Selectman Quintal excused himself from the meeting, as Riptides was a customer of his.

The Board met with Philip Chandler, Owner of Riptides, to discuss the possible modification, suspension or revocation of his liquor license.

Mr. Richard Bowen, Town Counsel, began the hearing by explaining that on December 12 and December 19 two infractions occurred at Riptides.

Mr. Steve Triffletti, Counsel for the Defendant, reserved his comments for after those of Town Counsel.

Mr. Bowen swore in all those who were going to testify.  Mr. Bowen asked Officer McLaughlin to explain what happened on December 12, the Officer explained that he went into Riptides after getting a call from dispatch.  He stated that there was broken glass on the floor and tables and chairs overturned. He stated that he overheard people say that there had been a bar fight.  He said he then spoke with two security personnel and they said there was a fistfight.  He stated that he arrested those responsible for the fistfight.   Attorney Triffletti asked Officer McLaughlin if he knew who called the police?  Officer McLaughlin said he did not.  

Selectman Lombard asked if the officer observed at any point the assault of beer bottles over anyone’s head and if he saw anyone cleaning up broken glass.  The Officer said he did not observe the fight but did see broken glass being clean up. 

Attorney Bowen asked Officer Steven Gibbons if he was at Riptides the night of December 18, 2004.  He responded that he was dispatched there because a female was knocked unconscious due to a fight.  Attorney Bowen asked if she was unconscious when he arrived there.  Officer Gibbons said she was unconscious upon his arrival.   Attorney Triffletti asked the Officer if he knew who called the police.  The Officer said that he did not.  

The Prosecution rested.  

Mr. Philip Chandler explained that he worked ten (10) years as prior restaurant manager. He explained that he had a staff of approximately 15 on that night and every one of them on that night had experience.  He explained that the police were contacted by his staff.  He further explained that none of the people in either of these altercations were on his banned list.  On December 18, 2004 he was told by one of his staff members that the girl came with her boyfriend and he argued with another man and she was struck by her boyfriend.  He then explained that she decided to “play possum”.   Attorney Triffletti explained that Riptides did not ‘permit’ these incidents and when these things occurred he tried to hire more seasoned to handle them.  Mr. Chandler explained that they would be changing the restaurant to exclude the dancing area and would be set up as a restaurant only establishment. 

PUBLIC HEARING – RIPTIDES LLC D/B/A RIPTIDES BAR AND GRILL (continued)

Selectman Schena asked Mr. Chandler if he’s had been involved in the community.  Mr. Chandler said he is a member of the downtown committee and also hung signs for his patrons to respect the downtown area when exiting.  

Selectman Lombard asked the Mr. Chandler to explain the fact that the police reports say there was a ‘brawl’ and you said altercation.   Mr. Chandler said that the younger clientele is more prone to altercations and immaturity unfortunately.  He said he didn’t feel he would be in front of Board again because he’s getting out of the nightclub business. 

In closing, Attorney Triffletti explained that they did not permit the occurrences and that none of the individuals were on their banned list.  He also mentioned that it was fully staffed.  He also noted that a video surveillance system was put in as well as well as the fact that they changed the business plan. 

Mr. Sylvia explained that there were prior infractions in 2003, for which the Town choose not to hold a hearing. 

Attorney Bowen stated that was a referenced case “Ricos case vs. ABCC” from Appeals Court that said the fact that an offense occurred is enough and that it is a strict liability offense. 

Attorney Bowen said a warning letter is not an offense therefore these two incidents would be considered a first offense, which could range from a warning to a 7 days suspension. 

Selectman Lombard asked Attorney Bowen if by design you create the potential for these kind of occurrences would that be allowing or permitting the behavior.  Attorney Bowen said yes but that would be up to the Board’s discretion.

Selectman Schena questioned the defendant about the banned lists and where they were because he had never seen them.  Mr. Chandler said they were at both doors and they are updated weekly.  Mr. Schena asked if his doormen look at every license and compared it to the list.  Mr. Chandler said that the doormen know the people by sight and also by their names. Mr. Chandler said their re-open date is April 2005. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Attorney Bowen how confident he felt if this happens to go before the ABCC.  Attorney Bowen said he felt very confident. 

Selectman Lombard said the name, right from the beginning, had a certain connotation and he felt there was an offense.  He wanted to revoke their license for two weeks starting while they are under renovations.  Chairman Tavares asked if the Board that there had been an infraction. Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned that they have violated provisions of the provisions 204 CMR 2.05 (2) and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.  Selectman Schena made a motion for a 7-day suspension a week prior to opening and Selectman Lombard seconded the motion.  Vice Chairman Malaguti said this is not the first time this board has seen the name Riptides and felt that you shouldn’t receive a penalty when you are closed.  Chairman Tavares agreed.  Schena said he wants to see maximum penalty handed out but closing immediately after opening doesn’t serve anyone.  The Board voted 2-2.

After a little more discussion, Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned for a 4-day suspension beginning immediately after they receive their occupancy permit and Chairman Tavares seconded the motion.  Voted 3-1 approved.  Selectman Schena voted in opposition.

SCHOOL COMMITTEE – FY06 BUDGET

Dr. Sorenson, School Committee Chairman, explained that between Fiscal 01 and Fiscal 05 we have reduced the teacher positions by 139 positions and explained that we have lost 513 students to private schools.  He further explained that they listed Plymouth North in warning status with the New England Association of Schools and Colleges because of the deficient elective offerings, large class sizes, inadequate facilities and insufficient administration.  He commented that we are seeing failing resources, because we have reduced our staff.  He explained that we couldn’t meet town guidelines also because of our increased energy costs.  He explained that it has increased 328K from last year’s costs.  Mr. Sorenson explained that if we adopted these guidelines we would have to drop another 37 teachers. 

Superintendent Barry Haskell explained that this is all about the goods and services we provide to our students and in order to meet the Town’s guidelines we would lose our elementary librarians and we would close our planetarium.  Additionally, a total of 37.8 teaching positions and 3 classified positions will be eliminated, which represents a 9.4% reduction in our teaching staff since 2001. . Mr. Haskell also reiterated the fact that our Plymouth South High School is awaiting their accreditation report.  He also noted that we needed to provide to the schools for their future, not our past.  He further explained that the No Child Left Behind Legislation (NCB) requires that all students be at the “Proficient Level” by 2014.  Also each student, school and district is required to meet “Adequate Yearly Progress” (AYP).  We have several students and two schools who have not made AYP and are not at grade level.

Mr. Peck, School Committee, responded that schools are an investment, and this is why business comes to Plymouth, so let us not destroy the village to save the village as these cuts are dismantling the system in slow motion. 

Many residents as well as students spoke against the budget cuts for the schools.

Mr. Charles Checkley, resident, stated that Plymouth Schools are not adequately teaching our children. He didn’t feel the so-called ‘enrichment’ subjects were necessary.  He wanted to reduce or eliminate these enrichment subjects.  

Mr. Brian Maneer, resident, asked Mr. Haskell and Mr. Sorenson if the schools were getting less money in 2006 than 2005?  Mr. Sorenson responded that they were getting more but not enough.  Mr. Maneer asked them not to say they are getting cut, when no cuts are being made. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that he doesn’t like saying no and doesn’t like being a conservative because he is not a conservative person but he can’t turn a deaf ear to those people who couldn't buy food and pay their taxes.  

Selectman Schena said that he has thought long and hard and he felt we couldn’t cut anymore services than we already have.  He would like to obtain a full 2 million dollars from other areas of the budget and have no cuts in services.  

Selectman Quintal felt that we should put this question on the ballot in May, as this was the only way to do it fairly and honestly.  

Selectman Lombard questioned the 70/30 split with the Schools.  Mr. Haskell said when you look at everything combined we are at 56.6% now.   Mr. Miller’s calculations show the split at 70% and 30% because he does not factor in the revolving accounts, as this is money in and money out again.  He explained that there has been a 9 year average of 30.8 town to 69.2% schools. 

SCHOOL COMMITTEE – FY06 BUDGET (continued)

Chairman Tavares explained that with these budget issues, we weren’t talking about one fiscal year.  He explained that these are several years of cuts from various sources and that w needed help from the state level. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti agreed with Mr. Quintal and said that maybe the answer is to put it on the ballot.  He asked Mr. Sylvia to research the process and provide them with the options. 

Selectman Anthony said he has done his homework, ready to vote and not pass the decision to the taxpayers.

This discussion was tabled until next week.

Executive Session – Selectman Malaguti moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, 
Paragraph 3 – litigation strategy.  Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 5-0 by roll call Quintal-yes, Malaguti-yes, Lombard-yes, Schena-yes and Tavares-yes.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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